BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the meeting held on 24th November 2022

283/22
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Angela Drakakis-Smith, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Dave Karling, Gareth Owen and Chris Watkin.  

284/22
IN ATTENDANCE:

PCSO Sarah Forrest.


One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk) (to Minute 307).

285/22 Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Head and Speed (other commitments). Given the volume of business on the Agenda County Cllr Northcott and Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White had agreed not to attend.

286/22
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  There were no declarations made at this point.

287/22
The Chairman invited the police representative PCSO Sarah Forrest to present her report.  She advised that it had been a quiet month. Police had been advised of three traffic-related incidents, two involved driveways being blocked by inconsiderate parking on the night of the bonfire while the third was a report of erratic driving. Unfortunately they had been unable to trace the driver involved in the latter incident. Overall the bonfire event had gone well from a police perspective with effective traffic management.  A case of repeated speeding had been reported via a councillor. The vehicle had been identified and the matter would be followed up. A fuel theft had featured on Facebook locally but had not been reported to the police. Staffing at Madeley had been increased as part of the restructuring of local policing and it was hoped this would allow more coverage of the local area.  PCSO Forrest was thanked for her attendance and report.

288/22
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation.  The member of the public in attendance reminded members that he had attended a meeting earlier in the year to comment on certain elements within a letter distributed by a member. At that time he had emphasised the importance of teamwork across the Parish Council. He had served as a councillor on two occasions in the past and had an understanding of the role and how the Council could work effectively.  Having read the Minutes of the previous meeting he was concerned that the time of the Parish Council was being taken up by answering questions on unimportant and superfluous matters.  The Council should be working to the benefit of the community for which a precept was paid by local residents. It seemed that significant time was being committed to resolving issues that were not important to the community, and that time could be better used. He was surprised to see that a councillor had suggested that a deadline should be set for the resignation of the Clerk.  This was impossible as only the Clerk could choose whether or when to resign.  The issues raised in relation to the Minutes suggested that the councillor concerned felt that the Clerk did not do a good job.  This could be viewed as intimidation or bullying.  He was very concerned about the current direction of travel of the Council and felt that the Clerk did a fantastic job and that the Council would be nowhere without him. In his view the Clerk was owed an apology by the councillor concerned. He understood that there had been discussions with the appropriate officer at the Borough Council and this would be discussed by the Council but with the press and public excluded.  He understood this was necessary, but this was time that could be better spent on something more important.  His message to the Clerk and to other councillors was that although the current environment was difficult they should not give up and that they could be sure of his continuing support.



The Chairman indicated that he felt it best not to enter into discussion at this point but that the comments made would be recorded in the Minutes.

289/22

Members considered the Minutes of the meeting of 27th October 2022.  The Clerk advised that he had noted one further amendment that was required, the correction of “Nortcott” to “Northcott” in Minute 258.  This had been incorporated in the set of Minutes to be signed.  The Chairman had received notice from a member that they wished to make a statement regarding agenda items 4 (Minutes), 8 a, b and c (Reports of Chairman, Vice-Chairman, Clerk and County Councillor), 9 (advice received re employment of Clerk), and 15 (access to historical Minutes) and invited them to do so.  A councillor indicated that they would make their statement within the closed session (Agenda Item 9) and that the Clerk should not be present during that statement.  However at this stage they wished to state that they would object to the Minutes as circulated as she they did not consider that they were accurate.  The Chairman moved that the Minutes be approved as a true record; this was seconded by Cllr Bullock.  There were no amendments to the Minutes tabled.  At the request of the Chairman a named vote was taken.
290/22
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of 27th October be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman.



There voted FOR the resolution: Cllrs Bettley-Smith, Bullock, Hales and Watkin (4)



There voted AGAINST the resolution: Cllr Drakakis-Smith (1)



The following ABSTAINED on the resolution as they were not present at the meeting of 27th October: Cllrs Berrisford, Daly, Ecclestone, Karling and Owen (5)


The Chairman advised that he had taken advice from the Borough Council’s Head of Legal Services and Monitoring and that the Minutes, having been approved by a majority vote, now formed a true record.
291/22
The Clerk advised that he had submitted a holding response on behalf of the Council in respect of planning application 22/00879/FUL (Holly Mount, Deans Lane, Balterley) under the provisions of the Council’s Standing Order 32.

292/22 The Clerk listed Action Points from the September meeting as follows:


270 - Letter to Cllr Northcott re county councillor report to meetings.  The Clerk indicated that he was unsure whether a letter, or letters, had been sent.  Cllr Drakakis-Smith advised that Cllr Head had drafted a letter to which she had suggested various amendments which Cllr Head did not consider acceptable.  Therefore no letter had been sent.


271 - Rural Runabout.  The Chairman had circulated details to all councillors setting out that the minibus was still available, and setting out the hire terms.

[As Trustees of the scheme Cllrs Bettley-Smith and Daly each declared a personal interest in this matter.]




Cllr Drakakis-Smith expressed concern that the scheme seemed to disadvantage over-70s given the added requirements if they were to drive the vehicle.  There used to be voluntary drivers available but this no longer seemed to be the case.




Cllr Daly advised that the voluntary drivers previously available had moved on, but the scheme would welcome new volunteers; indeed it was seeking to find such volunteers.  The restrictions on over-70s was a matter of law in that drivers over that age were not permitted to drive a vehicle of that size on a standard car licence.


272 - Planning application, Holly Mount, Balterley. A member had expressed concern that sections of the application considered in October had been redacted.  The Clerk had checked this and as far as he could see the only redactions were of the telephone number and e-mail of the applicant together with the obscuring of the signature, all of which seemed to be standard practice.


273 - Coachman’s Cottage.  No further information received.  Clerk will chase.


275 - Budget and Precept.  A further report had been supplied to members.


279 - Supply of past minutes. Those requested had now been supplied within Freedom of Information timescales where applicable.

293/22
The Chairman presented his Report.  He had been heavily involved in various matters including taking advice from the Borough Council’s Head of Legal.  He had circulated to members the notes from the meeting of parish council representatives with the local M.P.

294/22
The Vice-Chairman reported that he had represented the Council and the wider community at the Armstice Day and Remembrance Sunday events on 11th and 13th November.  With the Chairman and a representative of the Betley Trust he had attended the presentation of the Platinum Jubilee books to pupils at the school.  The book had been very well received and the Council placed on records its thanks to Laura Lee for her work in writing it.

295/22
A member asked the Chairman whether he had circulated members prior to his meeting with the M.P. to ask whether there were any issues they might wish to be raised.  The Chairman replied that he had not done so.  The invitation had been to Chairmen and he felt he would be aware of relevant matters.

296/22
The Clerk presented his report to members.  He wished to thank members for their co-operation in completing the revised Register of Interests forms.

297/22
The Clerk asked members for guidance on the style of minutes as there seemed to be some disagreement among members on how much detail should be included.  He had supplied a briefing note to councillors setting out various approaches.



Councillor Watkin commented that he had been a member since 2008 and he felt the style of minutes throughout that period had been very effective, covered the key points and decisions, were very informative and easy to follow.  He always felt they were good, true and accurate.  He had seen many sets of minutes over his years in business and these were as good as any you would see.  Members were familiar with the format and it worked.



It was then proposed that the format of Minutes should continue in the style used from 2006 to 2022; moved by Cllr Watkin, seconded by Cllr Bullock.



Councillor Drakakis-Smith indicated that she felt that the Minutes up to May 2022 were impartial and even-handed and didn’t point a finger at individuals.  The Chairman intervened to point out that the councillor had indicated (Min.289) that she wished to make her statement in closed session.  She stated that she wished to make a further statement at this point.  The Chairman felt that it would be inappropriate for a statement to be made during an open session that related to a closed item.  



Cllr Bullock stated that he felt an informed proposal based on the Clerk’s report had been tabled by Cllr Watkin and seconded by himself and should now be voted upon.



On a Point of Order the Chairman stated that the approval of Minutes (taken as Item 4 on this Agenda) and the Clerk’s request for guidance on style (Item 8) were separate issues and only the latter was currently under discussion the Minutes of the previous meeting having already been approved (Min.290 refers).



Cllr Drakakis-Smith indicated that she felt the Minutes from 2006 to April 2022 were even-handed and impartial but that this had not been the case in May, June, July, September and October.  In her view the Minutes did not conform to the strict rules laid down for Clerks which she had identified from reliable sources.



The Clerk asked the councillor to define any amendment she wished to propose.  He also felt that any criticism of the Clerk should be taken under Item 9 with press and public excluded under the appropriate legislation.  He would also ask to be recused during any such discussion.  



Cllr Drakakis-Smith indicated that her amendment would be to add the word “April” prior to 2022 in the proposal from Cllr Watkin.  This amendment was accepted by the mover and seconder.  A member asked whether such an amendment would impact on the Minutes since May.  The Clerk indicated there would be no impact; the Minutes had been properly approved and were therefore the record of those meetings.



RESOLVED that the format of the Minutes should follow the style used from 2006 to April 2022.

298/22
The Clerk presented a briefing note on the cost of supplying copies of Minutes from 2002 to a councillor.  Taking into account solely the time involved and the cost of printer cartridges the cost had been approximately £138; alternatively using the guidelines set out in the Freedom of Information Act the cost would have been £245.  A councillor suggested that as these actions were beyond those that would normally fall to the Clerk he should be reimbursed to the full cost.  The Clerk explained that he would be uncomfortable receiving such a reimbursement as it would be difficult to disaggregate the work from his normal duties and to define exactly the degree to which additional hours had been worked.  Also such additional payment would create tax and national insurance consequences which he would prefer to avoid.  The councillor therefore withdrew his suggestion.



A second member expressed concern that further requests of this nature could create difficulties and additional costs for both the Clerk and the Council.



The councillor who had requested the Minutes indicated a wish to comment.  When they had first made the request they had expected that the Minutes would be held in an archive but they were in fact held by the Clerk.  The Minutes prior to 1959 did not appear to exist and there were gaps in more recent Minutes.  They suggested that the Minutes should be deposited in their original form and did not understand why they had needed to be photocopied in order to be supplied.


The Chairman commented that a request had been made and the Clerk had complied.  Two members questioned the value to the community of spending so much time on the matter.

299/22
The Clerk sought guidance from members following a request for access to the Minutes of 1959 to 1979.  The Minutes were held in two tightly-bound volume.  Photocopying would be very difficult given the nature of the volumes and expensive given that the Minutes ran to over 500 pages.



RESOLVED that the Minutes 1959 to 1979 be not released until such time that they can be placed at the Staffordshire Record Office.
300/22
Given the lateness of the hour and the wish to observe best practice by confining the meeting to two hours in duration the Chairman suggested that an adjournment was inevitable and that time-sensitive business should be despatched.

301/22
Members considered the following planning application.


22/00879/FUL  Conversion of Coach House, Glass Link to main dwelling and new gated vehicular access, Holly Mount, Deans Lane, Balterley.


RESOLVED  That the Council has no objection to the application.

302/22
Members considered the following planning application.


22/00904/LBC  Internal alterations, Byrne Cottage, Main Road, Betley.



RESOLVED  That the Council supports the application as it will provide enhanced fire protection to Byrne Cottage (a Listed building) and the adjoining property (also a Listed building).

303/22
Members considered the following planning application.


22/00927/FUL  Garden gymnasium & storage, 17 Betley Hall Gardens, Betley.


RESOLVED  That the Council considers that the size and form of the proposal may not be appropriate within the Conservation Area.





If the local planning authority is minded to approve it must satisfy itself that the proposed development is appropriate in the Conservation Area and does not have an adverse impact on the amenity of the neighbouring property or the trees within the site.

304/22 Members considered accounts for payment.


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

G Griffiths

Salary & Reimbursement


£   971.30
1566


Betley & District Village Hall


     Bowling Club
Grant


£   172.50
1567

L Rimmer

Memorial Garden
£   680.00
1568

Audley Rotary
Donation

£   100.00
1569

R Bettley-Smith
Reimbursement
£     46.17
1570

305/22
Members considered Christmas lighting arrangements for the Memorial Garden.



RESOLVED that the lights be illuminated from 7am to midnight daily, with all-night lighting on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve.
306/22
Prior to consideration of Item 9 it was RESOLVED that, following the despatch of that Item, the meeting stand adjourned to Thursday 15th December.

307/22
RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from consideration of the following item under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972  Schedule 12A Part 1 Paragraph 1 (information relating to a particular employee).
[The Clerk withdrew from the meeting at this point.]
308/22
Members considered advice received from the Head of Legal & Governance (and Monitoring Officer), Newcastle Borough Council regarding the employment of the Clerk.

309/22
The Chairman reported that the Clerk felt he had a grievance in respect of comments made by a councillor both by e-mail and verbally at meetings of the Parish Council.  The Chairman invited the councillor to comment on the matter. 




A member asked whether the Chairman felt there was a grievance and if he had taken advice on the matter.  The Chairman responded that he felt the Clerk had a valid grievance and the advice received supported that view.  Another member asked about the nature of the grievance.  The Chairman explained that the Clerk had indicated two specific identified areas which he had said could be shared with members: the suggestion that a deadline should be set for his resignation and the continued accusations that the Minutes are not even-handed.




The Chairman invited the councillor on several occasions to withdraw those comments and offer an apology to the Clerk which he felt would defuse the situation and, hopefully, result in the matter being closed.  The councillor indicated that they would only apologise if they had hurt the feelings of the Clerk.  The Chairman indicated that he understood this was the case. The councillor then indicated that they would only apologise if they had legal advice that they should do so.




The following motion was moved by the Chairman and seconded by several members.



RESOLVED that the Parish Council deplores the conduct of Cllr Drakakis-Smith toward the Clerk and wishes to distance itself from it.

One member of the Council (Cllr Drakakis-Smith) voted against; the vote was otherwise unanimously in favour.

310/22
At 21.45 the meeting then stood adjourned.

BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the resumed meeting of 24th November 2022 

held on 15th December 2022

311/22
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Dave Karling, Gareth Owen and Frank Speed (from Min.315).  

312/22
IN ATTENDANCE:

One member of the public.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

313/22 Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Drakakis-Smith (prior engagement), Ecclestone (prior engagement) and Watkin (family), County Cllr Northcott and Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White.

314/22
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  There were no declarations made at this point.

315/22
The meeting was adjourned to allow public participation.  The member of the public in attendance advised members that he had lodged a formal complaint with the Borough Council’s Monitoring Officer regarding the behaviour of a councillor.  He had been advised of the significant cost involved in a formal investigation and report and he felt that the Borough Council obviously needed to use its resources wisely.  From his personal perspective he felt that no explanation of or justification for the pattern of behaviour was being provided and he sensed the frustration of council members.
[Cllr Speed joined the meeting at this point]


The Chairman thanked the resident for his attendance and concern for the Council.  The matter had been reported to the Monitoring Officer and there was a concern that the business of the Council was not being progressed because of distractions.

316/22
The Clerk advised that no matters had been dealt with as urgent business (Standing Order 32) since the adjournment of the meeting of 24th November.

317/22
There were no further reports to be presented, Cllr Bullock having circulated the most recent community speedwatch report to members by e-mail.

318/22
Members considered further business arising out of the discussion regarding the employment of the Clerk (minutes 307 to 309 above refer).
[The Clerk withdrew during consideration of this matter]

319/22
The Chairman outlined the agenda item and stated that he would be tabling a proposition and that he would ask for a named vote on the matter.  A named vote was requested by the Chairman, seconded by the Vice-Chairman and agreed unanimously.
320/22
The Chairman then moved the following proposition: That the Parish Council has total confidence in the Clerk’s professionalism and integrity.  The Parish Council also wishes to place on record their grateful thanks to the Clerk for his excellent work since 2006 and for his agreement to postpone his retirement beyond 2022 in the best interests of the Parish Council.  The proposition was seconded by Cllr Hales.



There voted FOR the resolution: Cllrs Berrisford, Bettley-Smith, Bullock, Daly, Hales, Head, Karling, Owen and Speed (9). 




No members voted AGAINST the resolution and there were no abstentions. Three members were absent.  The resolution was therefore unanimous.

[The Clerk rejoined the meeting at this point]
321/22
No planning decision notices had been received.

322/22
The Clerk advised that the Council’s proposal that the pig sty at Ganllwyd, Main Road, Wrinehill should be added to the Register of Locally Important Buildings as a surviving example of an estate cottage ancillary building had been successful and that its new status had been confirmed at the most recent meeting of the Borough Council’s Planning Committee.

323/22
Members considered the date of the January meeting.  In view of the availability of members it was RESOLVED that the January meeting be held one week earlier than scheduled, Thursday 19th January rather than Thursday 26th January.

324/22
Members gave further consideration to the Budget and Precept for 2023-24.  The Clerk had circulated a revised briefing paper following notification of the Tax Base.  The slight upward revision of the Tax Base meant that the 5% increase in Council Tax payable to the Parish Council would now yield £18,568 rather than the £18,445 previously estimated.  This would result in the expected budget deficit of £220 being reduced to £97.  A proposal had been received that funding be provided for the Council to assist with funding footpath improvement works in the parish.  The Clerk explained that to provide an additional budget line would require either an increased precept or to identify budget reductions elsewhere.  Alternatively the Council might wish to allocate part of the unspent highways allocation from the current and recent years.  If this approach was adopted it would not require any changes to the precept at this stage.



RESOLVED that the Precept for 2023-24 be set at a figure of £18,187 with the budgeted deficit of £97 to be met from balances.
325/22
Members considered a request from the Footpaths Working Group for funding provision for footpath improvements.  The Clerk outlined a source for funding within the Council’s budget and other potential funding options, principally from the County Council as the highways and rights of way authority.



RESOLVED that the Council in principle will identify £1,000 within its overall budget envelope (drawn from the unallocated highways provision) to seek match funding of £2,000 from other sources for expenditure on footpath improvements.  Such improvements to be carried out to the standards required by the relevant authority and subject to the consent of the relevant landowners.


Members considered further reports on footpath issues.



RESOLVED that the Parish Council:


Thanks SCC for their prompt action regarding two dangerous bridges (the bridge at the end of Common Lane Footpath Betley 21 and the bridge at the Junction of Footpaths Betley 12, Betley 10 and Balterley 3);


And resolves:

That the survey results set out in Reports 2 to 5 be forwarded to Staffordshire County Council Public Rights of Way Unit and that they be asked to ensure that:


a) any necessary works falling to SCC (e.g. bridges and boardwalks) be attended to and that;

b) in the case of any necessary works falling to landowners (e.g. stiles etc.) SCC advise them of their responsibilities;

c) the Parish Council be advised of timescales for such works.

That SCC be encouraged to ensure that all signage is accurate and that any damaged signs are replaced and unauthorised signs removed;


That SCC be urged to ensure that Footpath numbers be included on all signage when replaced to assist walkers to follow paths correctly.


That SCC be asked to indicate what financial support, if any, is available to assist with the replacement of stiles with kissing/spring gates to assist with access to the footpath network.


That the Footpaths Working Group be asked to draw up a priority list for any improvement works (e.g. the installation of kissing/spring gates).

326/22
Members considered matters relating to access to historical Minutes.



RESOLVED that all appropriate Minutes of the Council prior to April 2006 be deposited with the Staffordshire County Records Office when they are in a position to accept.  Until then the Minutes are to be retained by the Clerk.
327/22
RESOLVED that the press and public be excluded from consideration of the following item under the provisions of the Local Government Act 1972  Schedule 12A Part 1 Paragraphs 1 and 12 (information relating to a particular employee or former employee and any potential legal proceedings by or against the authority).


The Clerk advised members of advice received from the National Association of Local Councils regarding the Council’s obligations in relation to historical Minutes and their release.



RESOLVED that the Clerk’s Report on access to historical Minutes be received.
328/22
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.



RESOLVED
a) that an invitation to tender be issued for the maintenance of the Memorial Garden for 2023-24;





b) that Cllr Owen would investigate options for further measures to commemorate Armistice Day/ Remembrance Sunday;





c) that the Clerk investigate options for further noticeboards within the Parish, potentially at Sandy Croft and at the Village Hall.

329/22
Members considered matters relating to HS2 and received a report from Cllr Drakakis-Smith.  The issue relating to Fogg Cottages had been resolved as the letters sent to property owners had been issued in error.  Limited access to three properties was necessary for utilities works but the suggestion of compulsory purchase being necessary, which had caused understandable concern to residents, was incorrect.  HS2 representatives had apologised and had undertaken to contact the residents directly.  It was noted that residents had expressed their thanks to councillors for following the matter up and obtaining reassurance.



RESOLVED that Cllr Drakakis-Smith’s report be received and the councillors who have led on this matter be thanked for their actions.
330/22
Members considered the fifth and sixth reports on highways issues in the Wrinehill area.

RESOLVED That the report be received.

That the County Council be asked to account for highways funding received in connection with HS2 works in the Wrinehill area.

That the Parish Council continue to press the County Council for grids in Checkley Lane, Den Lane and on the A531 to be cleared by jetting particularly where they are completely blocked, and for any material removed to be disposed of off-site.

That the Parish Council continue to press the County Council for drainage works on Checkley Lane to be completed as soon as possible.

331/22
Cllr Bullock had provided members with details of the 20s Plenty campaign and referred to correspondence from the county councillor which described 20s Plenty as a “left wing pressure group”.  In Cllr Bullock’s view it was a not-for-profit non-governmental organisation campaigning on road safety issues; indeed a number of Conservative-controlled councils had adopted their suggested approach.  It was agreed that the matter would be tabled at the February meeting.

332/22
There were no further area issues raised.

333/22
Correspondence regarding the Newcastle Charter 850th Anniversary events was received. It was hoped that Cllr Simon White would attend the January meeting to provide an update.

334/22
The Clerk advised members that there seemed to have been a misunderstanding on the part of the Bowling Club regarding the terms of the grant provided by the Parish Council.  A grant of 50% of the cost of equipment for use by youngsters up to a maximum of £324 had been offered; the equipment purchased had cost £345 and therefore a grant of £172.50 had been paid.  However the Club had formed an impression that £324 would be provided regardless of the actual cost.  The Clerk had now explained this but members might find the background information helpful if the matter was raised.

335/22
The Clerk had circulated to members a list of invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial and Bank Statements to date.  


RESOLVED
a) that the Council authorises payment of the following : 

Laura Lee

Platinum Jubilee






Book
£1,483.00
1571

Betley Village Hall


Committee
Hall hire

£     37.50
1572





b) that the Financial Statement be received;





c) that the Bank Statement, having been inspected by the Chairman be noted and the reconciliation verified and be signed by the Chairman.

336/22
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

337/22
The meeting closed at 20.57.  Date of next meeting: Thursday 19th January 2023.
